
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 6th February  2012
Present:
Councillors


Councillor Scott Edwards (also NCC) (Chair)

Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor Maurice Bayes

Councillor David Bishop

Councillor Michael Brown


Councillor Lloyd Bunday

Councillor Paul Corazzo

Councillor Maggie Don

Councillor Michelle George

Councillor Jenny Henson
Councillor Larry Henson (NCC)



Councillor Philip Hollobone

Councillor Ellie Manns
` 
Councillor Carolyn Maxted (NCC)

Councillor Bill Parker (NCC)
Councillor Keli Watts

Councillor Jonathan West

Representatives of Member Organisations

Sergeant Simon Lloyd (Kettering Police)


Monica Ozdemir (Civic Society)

Paul Ansell (Civic Society)


Also Present

Graham Soulsby (Kettering Borough Council)

Paul Thomas (Kettering Borough Council)
Shirley Plenderleith (Kettering Borough Council)

Brendan Coleman (Kettering Borough Council)

Ian White (Forum Administrator)
11.KTF.33
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bain, Bellamy, Freer, S. Lynch, Malin and Tebbutt.
11.KTF.34
MINUTES
RESOLVED 
that the minutes of the meeting of Kettering Town Forum held on 7th November 2011 be approved as a correct record, subject to the date of the meeting of the Rural Forum being amended to 3rd November 2011.
11.KTF.35
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
11.KTF.36
PUBLIC SPEAKERS 

Paul Ansell (Civic Society) indicated he wished to speak on items 7 on the Agenda.

11.KTF.37
REPORTS OF THE FORUMS REPRESENTATIVES ON THE A6 TOWNS FORUM AND THE RURAL FORUM
There had been no meetings of either body since the last meeting of this Forum, so no reports were provided.
11.KTF.38
POLICING ISSUES & STATISTICS
Sergeant Simon Lloyd, of the Safer Communities Team for the Kettering town area attended the meeting and presented the report on ward crime statistics and policing issues.
Sergeant Lloyd notified members of recent personnel changes, which involved the promotion of Inspector Dick Aistrop who had attended the meetings of the Forum for many years, and his replacement by Inspector Matt Wright, who was yet to take up his role, but would attend the Forum when this was the case. 

Members of the Forum noted the reduction in Anti Social Behaviour (ASB) crimes by 27%, which was considerably more than the original target of a 5% reduction. Members noted how the description of ‘Rowdy or Inconsiderate Behaviour’ was categorised in broad terms with regard to the type of crime committed, and were notified of initiatives such as the ‘Jam in the Hood’ scheme that sought to deal with issues such as skateboarding, that were often a case of people’s perceptions and tolerances.
In terms of crime figures, there had been an overall reduction of 4%, for which the main contributor was the reduction in acquisitive crime, although this was not necessarily reflected across the whole town area. Members of the Forum noted that Police resources had been focussed on the All Saints area in particular, where there had been a rise in burglary crimes, which was often linked to drug offences. Similar problems existed in the adjacent Northfield ward.

There was also concern in respect of the increase in offences of violence in the areas adjacent to the Town Centre, as well as in domestic violence offences. Measures being undertaken to address these two issues were outlined, in particular the links with organisations such as ‘Relate’ with regard to domestic violence, which dealt with the offenders rather than the victims. If it was possible, a breakdown of violent offences would be supplied for Forum members in the future. In response to a question, Sergeant Lloyd agreed to provide information to a future meeting as regards whether the Police funded the service provided by Relate when that organisation was used for dealing with domestic violence offences.
Members of the Forum discussed the impact of the switching off of street lights on incidences of crime in certain areas of the town, and were informed that it was difficult to make such a link with any degree of certainty. It was noted that if the Police thought that there was a link, that they could make representations to the County Council for the lights to be switched back on – as had been the case in Carrington Street – and that data could be provided to help with any representations.

Members noted the increase in drug related offences in the William Knibb ward, and were appraised of how these were being dealt with. It was noted that if people were reluctant to contact the Police directly in the case of such offences, then they could use ‘Crimestoppers’.

The Chair of the Forum thanked Sergeant Lloyd for his report.

11.KTF.39
SUITE 16 UPDATE
Members received a presentation that updated the Forum in respect of the ongoing regeneration of the Town Centre area, in particular
· Details of new units opening

· Traffic regulations in Market Street

· Cafe culture and the wider town centre

· The Yards

Mr Paul Ansell of Kettering Civic Society was present at the meeting and addressed the Forum in respect of the future usage and development of the Municipal Offices and the surrounding area, and the promotion of this by members.

Members of the Forum, when discussing the presentation, noted the following points :

· The Council was working with the new owners of the Newlands Centre, Ellandi, and with other local agents to attract more retailers to the town centre, with units that have been vacant for a longer period being looked at particularly closely

· It was difficult to offer incentives in terms of business rate schemes at the moment as the government were about to reform this 

· It was noted that there had been some issues relating to the bollards in Market Street, which had been addressed, but if members of the Forum were aware of any problems, it was requested that they report them immediately

· It was noted that the new agents for the restaurant units on the Market Place had reported that interest was starting to pick up again after the festive period

· Members noted the impact of the economic climate on larger shops in the town centre that were likely to close in the near future, although as they were bigger units it was hoped that they would be able to be filled more easily which was often the case with units of this size
· There would need to be a proper evaluation of the arrangements for pedestrianisation in the Gold Street/High Street area including Traffic orders and the need for good quality paving; the provisions of bollards may be an option

· Members noted that issues relating to cyclists riding down Market Street which were being addressed

· The position regarding an existing vacant position in the authority relating to this matter was outlined

· Members of the Forum were appraised of the perception of agents outside of the area relating to the number of units vacant in the town centre not actually reflecting the true situation

· Members of the Forum noted that the Borough Council was working with the County Council to address the issue of allowing tables and chairs to be placed on the highway by cafe’s etc

· It was noted that there was a need to address the issue of dropped chewing gum in the town centre

· It was noted that portfolio holders on the Council’s Executive currently have lead responsibility for promotion of the Town Centre

(Councillor L. Henson (NCC) left the meeting at this stage)

11.KTF.40
RESIDENTS PARKING UPDATE

Members of the Forum received a report that updated them of the current situation regarding residents parking schemes in the town. It was noted that the Borough Council was continuing to work with the County Council to implement the agreed scheme with a view to introducing the remaining parts in Spring 2012. 

Members were appraised of the arrangements for following :

· Visitors permits

· Carers permits

· Permits for community organisations

· Reviewing the effectiveness of the schemes

· Enforcement and its continued provision by KBC wardens

· Dwellings with a large number of residents

· The specific arrangements for business premises

(Councillor Hollobone left the meeting at this stage)

11.KTF.41
BUDGET PROPOSALS 2012/13 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM
The Forum received a report that outlined the Council’s draft budget proposals with a view to submitting any comments back to the Executive for consideration at its meeting on 15th February 2012. Access to a copy of the Executive budget report from its meeting of 18th January 2012 had been made available to Members of the Forum to assist in their consideration of this item. 

When considering the report, members raised the following issues;
· The role of the Council’s staff in the savings achieved was noted

· The NCC position on the funding of Police Community Safety Officers was outlined

· It was noted that it was difficult to predict just when zero savings would be required or possible

· The Finance team were commended for their presentation at the Council Tax Consultation meeting

· The position regarding filling an existing vacant position in the authority relating to the Town Centre was outlined

11.KTF.42
PUBLIC TOILETS IN KETTERING
A report was submitted that provided members of the Forum with an update on public toilet provision within the Kettering town area, and details of the location of new facilities in the Town Centre area. Members of the Forum discussed the planned new provision, specifically referring to the following matters:
· Those retailers etc taking part in the scheme saw it as an opportunity to increase custom

· Promotion of the scheme, which seen by members of the Forum as being hugely important, would be arranged by the Council utilising its website, publishing maps, providing publicity material for the media and arranging for clear signage to identify those premises participating in the scheme

· It was important that the facilities provided were up to standard and fit for public use at all times

· There was an opportunity for new businesses within the town to participate in the scheme, and consideration should be given to ensuring that this was always the case

· In the case of the closure of the facility in Rockingham Road Park, it was agreed to provide further information in relation to options for replacement when these were known

· The provision of Adult Changing facilities in toilets was noted
· It was noted that toilets in premises where staff were working throughout the day should be kept cleaner as a result of their continued presence

· Members of the Forum noted that there was a need to ensure there was  provision throughout the day in the town for the disabled and those with illnesses which necessitated access facilities urgently and unexpectedly
· It was not proposed to pay a fee to businesses that had agreed to participate in the scheme

· It was noted that the scheme would be rolled out to other areas of the Borough in due course, and that the existing conveniences would close in April/May 2012.

11.KTF.43 
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENT


A report was submitted to the Forum which made members aware of the forthcoming Site Specific Proposals Local Development Document (LDD) – Options Consultation and which notified  them of a combined meeting of the Town Forum, the Rural Forum and the A6 Towns Forum to be held on 5th March 2012 at 7.00pm in the Municipal Offices.
11.KTF.44
NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Forum would be held in June 2012.
(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.40 pm)

              Signed…………………………………………..

Chair
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